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RMKS/1.  Our Navy-Marine Corps team's continued ability to dominate in the 
maritime domain requires innovation and forward thinking.  Over the past 
decade, we have largely transitioned to the next generation of leading-edge 
platforms, weapons, and technologies to meet evolving operational conditions, 
ensuring no fair fights for our sons and daughters who will continue to sail, 
fly, engage, respond to crises, and conduct forcible entry operations.  As we 
continue to invest in platforms, we will also significantly increase the 
focus on our most important war fighting asset, our people.  Our strategic 
imperative is to act now and refresh our personnel system with choice, 
flexibility, opportunity, and transparency to inspire talented Americans to 
serve.  To that end, we are moving forward with multiple initiatives that 
will impact every Sailor and Marine.  Some will be implemented immediately, 
others in the coming months and years.  The ultimate goal of all of these 
changes is to promote a healthy, agile, and innovative organization capable 
of attracting, growing, and keeping the talent needed to address the national 
security challenges of the future.

2.  Throughout our history, the success we've enjoyed in combat is directly 
linked to our ability to train and prepare.  While we hold Commanders 
accountable for the combat readiness of their respective units, I want to 
further empower them to manage the time-to-train that we give them in 
preparation for deployment.  Effective immediately, the Services will be 
responsible for Department of the Navy directed annual training on Navy 
Knowledge Online and MarineNet.  We will also begin working with the 
Secretary of Defense to modify DoD-required training so that Commanders can 
conduct training as they see the need, giving them more choice in how 
training is delivered, and what type of training is delivered.  

3.  Those who volunteer to serve in the finest expeditionary fighting force 
in the world deserve an environment supportive of holistic long-term health 
and fitness.  By the end of 2015, each Service will ensure that their current 
fitness programs and facilities promote a year-round culture of health and 
fitness.  Within 60 days of the issuance of this guidance, each Service will 
provide to me a plan demonstrating how they will promote and assess this 
culture of fitness.  Each Service will ensure that fitness centers are 
accessible to all Sailors and Marines, regardless of work schedules; that 
their current fitness tests properly measure the conditioning required to 
complete the specific mission; they will integrate spot checks between test 
cycles; and that there are programs in place to recognize individuals for 
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superior physical achievement, including documented performance on Fitness 
Reports and Evals.  Finally, each Service will continue to advance nutrition 
efforts to provide more healthy eating options at sea and shore facilities. 

4.  We will ensure that the skills of the Officer Corps match the needs of 
the force.  The United States Naval Academy will establish an Office of 
Talent Optimization, charged to model current and future educational and 
labor market conditions, better reveal talents in our future leaders at 
Annapolis, and align those developing talents to long-term warfighting 
requirements.  The efforts of those in this office will help inform 
improvements to our Service assignment policies for Midshipman entering the 
Naval Service, and where applicable, inform the assignment process for 
Sailors and Marines entering the Service from other commissioning sources.  
The Naval Academy will establish this office by September of this year.

5.  A career in the military has always been among the most challenging and 
rewarding experiences our Nation has to offer.  However, our structured 
career paths can cause us to lose high quality people who find greater 
flexibility and options to succeed outside of Naval Service.  We have made a 
concentrated effort to expand career flexibility in several different areas.  
First, we have a legislative proposal before Congress this year that would 
allow many more Service Members to participate in the Career Intermission 
Program (CIP), which allows individuals to take a sabbatical from the Service 
for up to three years to pursue goals of their choosing.  My intention is to 
expand this program significantly after we receive Congressional approval.  
Second, we are increasing opportunities for Commanders to select high-
performing Officers to attend graduate studies at leading civilian 
institutions.  By October 1, we are sending two additional top-performing 
Officers to graduate education at leading universities with plans to expand 
to 30 additional Officers per year beginning in the Fall of 2016.  Third, by 
October 1, I will establish Secretary of the Navy Industry Tours, which will 
provide opportunities for top-performing Service Members not just to observe, 
but also to lead, the processes of high-performing corporations, returning to 
the Naval Service in positions of influence and armed with the newest 
insights that propel the global business cycle.  Once these initiatives are 
established, participation will be managed at the Service level.

6.  Family readiness, morale, and support all drive combat readiness.  In 
conjunction with a revision of DOD policy to address the assignment of dual 
Service couples, we will refine our assignment policies this year to better 
accommodate military spouse co-location.  By October 1, we will extend Child 
Development Center hours by two hours on each end of the day.  We are 
additionally working to expand maternity leave and to better support 
paternity and adoption leave.

7.  For our enlisted force we will increase the use of meritorious 
advancement and promotion programs.  By October 1, the Navy will replace the 
Command Advancement Program (CAP) with the Meritorious Advancement Program 
(MAP) and expand the number of MAP advancements to 5%, a doubling of what we 
have today, to include shore-based commands.  The Marine Corps will continue 
to maximize its use of Meritorious Promotion Boards.  Each of the Services 
will have the ability to redistribute quotas as required to ensure that no 
quota goes unfilled.  This change will potentially result in a Commanding 
Officer's ability to return unused meritorious promotion quotas or petition 
for more.  These changes will empower commands with more opportunity and 
flexibility to recognize their best Sailors and Marines through advancement. 
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8.  For our Officer Corps, we will work to find places to more closely align 
promotion timing to performance, experience, and achievement of career 
milestones.  As we do so, we will identify opportunities to consider factors 
such as unique career experiences and niche talents, to ensure the best and 
most fully qualified Officers are promoted with consideration for current 
abilities and talents, rather than placement in a particular promotion zone.

9.  The Department of the Navy will continue to build upon our proud history 
of women serving in each Service, and capitalize upon the enormous talents of 
these Service Members.  Our integration efforts will create a more adaptive, 
innovative force that harvests all the best talents of our Nation, creating a 
Navy and Marine Corps more demographically representative of the Nation they 
defend.

10.  While not exhaustive, the above initiatives represent my initial charge 
to modernize our legacy personnel system, further enhance our achievement-
driven culture, and evolve our learning and recognition programs for the 
future.  We plan to use the newest lessons of labor economics and human 
capital, learning from our partners in industry and creating a predictive 
capability that will serve both our national security and our people more 
effectively and efficiently.  As always, fleet feedback on our pilots and 
initiatives are vital to shape these and future needed changes.  I look 
forward to providing additional details regarding our ongoing efforts to 
support these changes and others in the coming months.

11.  Released by Ray Mabus, Secretary of the Navy.//
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